





SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

CITY OF SANFORD CITY COMMISSION

JOINT MEETING

MONDAY, AUGUST 23, 1999

3:00 P.M.



PRESENT FOR THE AUTHORITY:



		Kenneth W. Wright, Chairman

		William R. Miller, Vice Chairman

		Lon K. Howell, Secretary/Treasurer

		William Bush, Jr., Member

		Colonel Charles H. Gibson, Member

		Clyde H. Robertson, Jr., Member

		A. K. Shoemaker, Jr., Member

		Stephen H. Coover, Airport Counsel



AUTHORITY STAFF PRESENT:



		Victor D. White, Executive Director

		Susan L. Flowers, Director of Finance

		Jack Dow, Director of Maintenance and Operations

		Ray Wise, Director of Marketing and Properties

		G. Karl Geibel, Director of Engineering

		Jean H. LeMoine, Office Manager

		Ann D. Gifford, Executive Secretary



PRESENT FOR THE CITY:



		Mayor Larry A. Dale

		Commissioner Whitey Eckstein

		Commissioner Brady Lessard

		Commissioner A. A. MacClanahan

		Commissioner Velma Williams



OTHERS PRESENT FOR THE CITY:



		Tony VanDerworp, City Manager

		Donna Watt, Director of Finance

		Jay Marder

		Tom Hinson

		Mike McGibeney

		Ron Nol, Assistant Fire Chief

		Jerry Herman, Director of Public Works

		Jan Dougherty, City Clerk

		Markay Rupp






OTHERS PRESENT:



		Brindley B. Pieters, BPA

		Elaine Backhaus, Orlando Sentinel



A quorum being present, the meeting was called to order at 3:04 p.m. by Mayor Dale.



Executive Director White briefed the City Commission and gave an overview of the Authority’s proposed $24,700,000 Capital and Operating Budget for Fiscal Year 1999/2000.



Discussion ensued.



Executive Director White advised the Authority has forty-six full-time employees, and there would be no increase in that number.  Capital projects are scaled down from ten to four included in this budget.  The budget does not include the potential for a proposed management contract for the domestic terminal.  The management contract was anticipated to occur within the next two to three months, at which time the Authority would come back to the City and request an amendment to the Budget to include additional revenues.  This is a stand alone budget.  



The Budget includes an increase effective October 1, 1999, in landing fees from $0.55 per thousand pound gross landed weight to $0.65 per thousand pound gross landed weight.  The Authority anticipates reimbursement from the FAA for capital projects in the amount of $998,000 over the next six months.  Those reimbursements will be used to begin paying down the line of credit the Authority has with the City of Sanford.



A copy of an accounting of the line of credit was distributed.



Discussion ensued regarding the Authority’s $1,000,000 line of credit with the City of Sanford, and Nations Bank.  
The Authority was in the process of negotiating an increase of approximately $750,00 
to
 its $1,000,000 line of credit with Nations Bank.




Board Member Howell asked if the Authority was current with payment of its bills as of the last aging report furnished to the Board of Directors.



Executive Director White advised the Authority’s bills were current.  We are less than thirty days with all vendors, contractors and suppliers.  He further advised staff was working with City staff in an effort to keep from getting into a serious cash flow situation again.



Commissioner Eckstein requested an explanation of how the Authority allowed a tenant to get $32,000 behind in rental payments.



Director of Finance Flowers explained.



Steve Coover, Airport Counsel, advised the tenant was Extended Life Foliage.  The tenant had skipped out on their lease after getting approximately forty-five days behind in their rent.  Rent continued to be charged to that tenant until the building was leased to a new tenant.  The Authority was taking legal steps to recover the amount owed.



Discussion continued.



Mayor Dale asked if the Authority’s Board had reviewed and approved the Budget.



Vice Chairman Miller advised they had.



Mayor Dale advised he had some questions.  When Steve Coover served as Interim Director, he came to the City with a list of projects that needed funding.
  



Vice Chairman Miller requested a moment for copies to be made and distributed to Board Members.



Director of Finance Flowers distributed copies.



Discussion continued as to how the Authority got into the situation of being under funded.



Mayor Dale advised it appeared that a lot of the money was spent mainly on the Runway 9R/27L 

Project, and that was where we got behind.  He asked for an explanation as to how that happened.



Mr. Coover advised he would defer to the Director of Finance as to why that shortfall was not made up.



Director of Finance Flowers explained advising all estimates were low and there had been no funding for mitigation, there was more muck to be removed than anticipated, and there was tree clearing that was not anticipated.



Board Member Miller advised since the subject was so important, staff should do a flow chart of money and time indicating a summary of each project from inception.



Mayor Dale advised that was what he would like to see and have furnished to the City Commission.



Executive Director White advised he would work with the Vice Chairman to provide the information in an acceptable format.



Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding responsibility of consultants.



Mayor Dale advised the Executive Director was ultimately responsible.  The contract had been let on the runway and there was no permit issued. 
 
A contract should not be let without a permit and knowing what the mitigation will be.



Steve Coover, Airport Counsel, briefed members regarding end of the year discretionary funding from the FAA that Mr. Cooke was able to get for 
the Runway 9R/27L 
project.  There was a major misunderstanding by airport consultants  and the district as to what was wetlands and what was not wetlands and other issues.  Then 
there was a permit violation on clearing and grubbing.  It seemed that there was a total misunderstanding as to what the cost of mitigation for that project would be.



Mayor Dale advised one of the things learned from that experience was that a contract should not be let until all permitting was done.



Steve Coover, Airport Counsel, advised the Authority was required 
by the FAA 
to have a bid on a contract prior to permitting, but not give notice to proceed prior to having permitting in place.



Discussion continued regarding the parallel taxiway.



Executive Director White advised a notice to proceed would not be issued until all permits were obtained and everything was signed off.



Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding the fact that much of the money went to fund cost overruns or for projects that were undercapitalized.



The Director of Finance advised that was correct.



Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding holding consultants responsible for some of the problems on these projects.



Steve Coover, Airport Counsel, advised he had not pursued anything in that regard.  He could do an assessment if the Board so directed.



Board Member Howell requested Counsel to do an assessment.  If the mistakes were made by consultants, the Authority should go after them.



Discussion by Mayor Dale as to accounting to the City Commission for the $1,000,000 line of credit with the City of Sanford.



Vice Chairman Miller advised the Board would like to see a running report on both lines of credit back to inception.

 

Board Member Howell advised unless the Board was being supplied with correct information from employees the reporting would not be correct.   He advised the Board had not been receiving correct information.



Vice Chairman Miller advised if anyone knew there had been incorrect reporting of information they needed to tell the Director and the Chairman specifically what it is.  If the problem is not corrected on that level, it should be brought to the City with a request for assistance from City staff.



Mayor Dale advised the City looks at the Airport as a team effort and staff would make themselves available whenever needed.



Board Member Howell requested a meeting with the Executive Director, the Chairman, and Mayor Dale immediately following the joint meeting to address his concerns about incorrect reporting of information.



Discus
sion regarding the Sunshine Law prohibiting a meeting between the Chairman and Board Membe
r Howell.




Board Member Howell requested a meeting with the Executive Director and Mayor Dale following the joint meeting.



Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding growth and growing pains experienced at the Airport
 and that 
the Board had done an admirable job.  There were areas that could be polished up a bit and problems with funding which would be addressed.



Executive Director White advised he was not trying to make excuses, but staff would educate and give the City Commission all the information needed.  
It sounded 
as if
 staff had been woefully deficient in that area.




Mayor Dale advised you 
must
 operate in the 
Sunshine
, when there is bad news it should just be laid out.



Discussion by Commissioner Williams regarding an accounting system.  She did not believe that the Authority could not come up with a system to pay bills on time.  She had received numerous calls regarding the Authority’s past due bills, which did not set well with her and did not look good for the Authority.




Vice Chairman Miller advised since this issue had surfaced it seemed appropriate for the Executive Director and the City Manager 
to 
make their comments as to how they see that information being available to the Board of Directors and the City Commission.
  Both the Board of Directors and the City Commission are very concerned at this time.



Commissioner Williams advised she was not speaking to personalities.  We are all in this together and she would like everyone to look good.



Mayor Dale advised they were still working on the problem.



Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding the $1
,000,000 line of credit with the City of Sanford, the responsibility of the Authority, and when it was to be repaid. 



Board Member Robertson advised he had voted no on the budget at the last Authority meeting.  He had waited for any Commissioners to contact him regarding his vote.  He did not want to let the people of the City of Sanford down in any way.  The little people are just as important as the big guys.



Chairman Kenneth W. Wright arrived at 3:35 p.m.



Discussion continued regarding the rapid development of the Airport, funding for projects, increase in landing fees, and passenger facility charges that would give the Authority additional revenue to fund capital improvement projects.  The Authority continues to be mindful of competition and constantly evaluates costs.




Mayor Dale advised the Board was pretty smart and had done a very good job in getting the Airport where it is.  That does not mean we need to stick our heads in the sand.
 
  
Many of the expenses the Authority has faced were from the past and were just finally catching up with us, spending too much for consultants, growing pains
 and other expenses.




Executive Director White 
encouraged 
Commissioners
 to
 call him at anytime if they had 
question
s
.



Discussion continued as to 
projects
 and grant procedures
.




Discussion by 
Commissioner Williams as
 to 
the Authority
’
s
 line of credit with the City.



Executive Director White advised the Authority did not wish to increase the line of credit with the City, but would request an increase in its commercial line of credit.



Commissioner MacClanahan left the meeting at 3:45 p.m.



Mayor Dale advised he hoped the City Commission would allow the line of credit to remain as a revolving line of credit for the Authority.



Board Member Miller advised
 on behalf of the Authority
 the Board appreciated that opportunity.



There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:50 p.m.



Respectfully submitted,







Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Director
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